Minutes of the Strategy and Resources Committee held on 7 May 2008 

at Methodist Church House

Present:
Ken Wales, David Deeks, Anthea Cox, David Gamble, John Bell, Andrew Moore, Ron Calver, Gareth Hill, Helen Woodall, Dudley Coates, Jonathan Kerry, Ken Howcroft, Jim Booth

In attendance:
Martyn Atkins, Mark Wakelin, John Ellis, Chris Elliott, Margaret Best, Alison Jackson, Jane Bates (Minutes)

Apologies:
John Carne, Ken Jackson, Sue Millman and Peter Sulston

Opening devotions were led by David Deeks.
08.3.1
The Minutes of the meeting held on 10-11 March 2008 were agreed and signed as a correct record, with the following amendment: 


08.2.7, Youth Participation Strategy, 2nd paragraph line 2 should read:

SRC agreed the proposed process, with a pilot in 2008/9 (involving a few districts) and the Scheme operating connexionally from 2009/10.
08.3.2 Matter arising

The Minutes, at 08.2.19, referred to a small group who would work on the policy questions arising from the revision of part 9 of CPD.   It has now been decided that the detailed revision of part 9 will not be ready for the Conference of 2008 and so the work required is not as urgent as was previously thought.  There will be a pilot scheme in 2008/9, with the necessary provisions in Standing Orders, but the full revision will be brought to the 2009 Conference.

08.3.3 Report from the April Council

The representatives to the Council from SRC reported back on the April meeting of the Council.  It was felt to have been a good meeting, although there was some concern at the quantity of material that was produced for it.  The difficulty of ensuring that papers come to Council meetings earlier in the year so that there is less pressure on the last meeting before the Conference was acknowledged.  Some had felt that the Council business continued too late on the first evening.  It was suggested that the President’s and Vice-President’s reflections on their year of office should be given more time, and not necessarily incorporated into the worship slots.  It was asked whether it was an effective use of time for people who are not members of the Council to travel a distance to present a report which is unlikely to be controversial.

08.3.4 Nomination of Manager of Governance Support Cluster/Officer for Legal and Constitutional Practice

David Deeks reported that, following due process, the name of David Gamble was brought for nomination to the Conference as the Officer for Legal and Constitutional Practice and manager of the Governance Support Cluster.  This was approved.

08.3.5 Approval of names for the Foundation Conference The Gambia

The following were agreed as the formal representatives of the British Methodist Church:

Stephen Poxon, Elaine Woolley, David Gamble, Nwabueze Nwokolo

It was noted that there might also be a wider delegation.

08.3.6 Mapping a Way Forward – update [SRC/08/37]

SRC/08/37 sets out what has been done in progressing the Mapping a Way Forward process.  

Paragraph 4.4 lists some major issues that need working through but the difficulty is in thinking through how that should be done.  This led to a discussion about where the ownership and drive of this process is and where it should be located.

It was noted that there is other work being done that relates to this process, for example Faith and Order work on the missional nature of the Circuit and the work done by the Stationing Review Group.  Appropriate links must be made.  There needs to be a more positive mention of the role of the District Development Enablers.

Developments in districts need to be intentionally connexional in nature. In other words, districts need to be able to proceed in different ways but within an overall strategic framework.  In governance terms, the whole process is in the ownership of the Council.  The Council gave permission for the responsibility for facilitating the process to be given to members of the Connexional Leadership Team.  District Chairs are supportive of it, whilst stressing that their different contexts will bring different outcomes.  It is the responsibility of the District Chair to communicate the vision locally.  

The SRC agreed that this should now be the principal vehicle by which the Church approaches the major structural and policy changes that are needed to support and empower intentional mission.

The membership of the group that has been working on this will necessarily change.  David Walton is to be the representative of the Presidency.  The Chairs Meeting will nominate its two representatives.  It was felt that there should be a representative of the SRC and it was agreed that this should be Helen Woodall for the next year, with Alison Jackson beginning to be involved.  Mark Wakelin will be the Team representative and it will be supported by the Projects Cluster.

It was agreed that this should be a standing item on the SRC agenda.

08.3.7 Heritage [SRC/08/38]

Ken Wales introduced SRC/08/38 as a draft report to the Conference.  There was a discussion about whether all the theological background should be included.  It was felt that since it had not yet been formally referred to the Faith and Order Committee, the theology sections should not form part of the main report this year.  However, there is some good material here and it could perhaps be made available as work in progress via the website.  

There was some concern that the Heritage group (provisionally titled a Board in the report) would be too self-interested; there would need to be an external voice.  It was felt that the role of the Heritage Forum was not sufficiently clear in the report.

The SRC was content with the direction of this report and agreed that with editing by Ken Wales, Tim MacQuiban and David Deeks (or his nominee), it should proceed to the Conference.

08.3.8 Equalities and Diversity statement [SRC/08/39]

The Council had not accepted the proposed statement and had asked for further work.  Alison Parker and Peter Phillips had worked on it and SRC/08/39 represented the revised statement.

Concerns were raised about the language that was used, and SRC did not feel able to agree it in this form.  

However, there needs to be a brief statement so that churches can use it in applications for funding.  It was noted that the 1997 Conference adopted a statement on sexual harassment and abuse which could be used as a starting point; Our Calling could be used as the theological summary; and the brief statement might include a reference to the fact that the Methodist Church will obey the law.  Alison Jackson, David Gamble and Anthea Cox agreed to draft a brief statement based on the 1997 statement and to consult with SRC by e-mail.

08.3.9 MRDF

(i)
Memorandum of Understanding with MRDF [SRC/08/41A]

Anthea Cox presented SRC/08/41A which was a draft Memorandum of Understanding with MRDF, and had been discussed at the recent meeting of the MRDF Trustees.  

In paragraph 1, the second sentence needed to be deleted.

It was felt that the document needed to include more reciprocity in terms of MRDF agreeing to work with the advocacy policies of the Church.  

MRDF’s Trust Deed requires that they report to the Conference so item 2v needs looking at.  In 3ii, it needs to say ‘a senior responsible staff member of the Methodist Church’.  The reference to ‘the person responsible for international development in the connexional team’ in 3iii needs to be less specific.

Anthea agreed to consult with MRDF, and circulate a revised draft to the SRC.

(ii)
Approval of changes needed to Standing Orders and/or the MRDF Trust Deed re: nomination of Trustees [SRC/08/41B]

SRC considered SRC/08/41B along with tabled papers setting out suggested amendments to the MRDF Trust Deed and the Standing Orders.  The tabled version of the amended Deed was approved.

The suggested new Standing Order 363A was discussed.  The agreed proposal is that the Council appoints a person who will attend Board meetings but will not be a Trustee of MRDF because of the potential difficulties of the inherent conflict of interest.  There was a discussion about the process by which Trustees are appointed and it was noted that the trustees of organisations such as NCH and MHA are appointed by the Conference.  It was felt that it would be helpful to add a sentence to the Memorandum of Understanding, explaining that there is an agreed process for appointing its trustees.  

The draft Standing Order 363A was approved, with the deletion of the words ‘nominated by the Board of the fund and’ in the first sentence.  It was agreed that a sentence should be added, referring to the Memorandum of Understanding.  It was noted that there are difficulties with the numbering of the new Standing Order, and David Gamble was asked to sort that out.

(iii)
What goes to Conference about the Memoranda of Understanding with MRDF and Christian Aid?

It was felt that the Memoranda of Understanding should not be included in the Conference Agenda, but that they should be made available, eg on the website.

08.3.10 Approval of JIC Reference Group Report [SRC/08/40]

David Deeks reported that the Council Reference Group had agreed the draft report which was tabled as SRC/08/40.  They had, however, not been able to agree on the Methodist membership for phase 2 of the JIC.  They felt that the names offered did not provide sufficient breadth, and in particular felt that there needed to be more representation of those under 40, lay people and members of ethnic minorities.  It was acknowledged that it was important to ensure competence as well as ownership by the whole church; some continuity is also important.  It was agreed that invited specialists should be used as necessary, for instance using the Faith and Order Committee networks.  This could be included in the report, emphasising that it is Methodism’s usual way of working.  David Deeks agreed to write something about this for inclusion in the report.  It was agreed that this should be on September’s SRC agenda so that items could be forwarded to the JIC for their agenda.

08.3.11
Connexional Allowances Committee

A revised report has not been received from the Connexional Allowances Committee, it will therefore be circulated to the SRC when it is received.

08.3.12 Ministers’ Handbook [SRC/08/43]

The SRC received SRC/08/43 and noted that the draft handbook is now available for comments.  Dudley Coates and Andrew Moore agreed to look at the text prior to it being made available on the website from 1st June.

08.3.13
TSRE detailed constitution [SRC/08/44]

Jim Booth introduced SRC/08/44, explaining that there had been some discussion at a meeting of the regional training forums about which members should be voting and non-voting.  TSRE has a combination of management and governance functions.  However, SRC felt that when it came to governance matters, the regional training forums should not be able to vote when it came to governing themselves.  The number of voting members in 4.1 needs to be specified so that it is clear that they would be in the majority.  

Jim agreed to re-write section 4 and circulate it for comments.

There was a discussion about progress on the training assessment money held in the designated fund.  The training assessment has now ceased, but the general assessment is remaining at the same level (with the agreement of the District Treasurers), no longer with an amount hypothecated for training.  There seems to be some confusion about this, and it was felt that it might be helpful to write an explanatory note to District Treasurers.  Some explanation can also be included in this year’s Connexional Training Strategies report to the Conference.

It was also confirmed that the current balance will remain in the Designated Fund for 12 months, by decision of the SRC; and a further review will take place at that point

08.3.14
Exploring occasional accommodation in London

Ken Wales reported that he had asked the Council for the authority to do some work on this.  He is involved in conversations with Methodist International Centre about what they can offer.

08.3.15 SRC Membership

(i)
Standing Order changes affecting SRC [SRC/08/45]

It was agreed that now that we are moving towards a Connexional Treasurer team, it is appropriate that it is just the lead Connexional Treasurer who has a place on SRC.  If the lead Treasurer is unable to attend, another member of the team could attend in their place.  It was agreed that the Chair of TSRE should be added as a voting member.

(ii)
Nomination of additional Connexional Treasurer

There had unfortunately not been any applicants for the role.


(iii)
Alison Jackson and conflict of interest resolved

David Deeks reported that Alison Jackson’s employment in the Team will cease at the end of August so there will not be a conflict of interest by the time that she becomes a voting member of SRC in September.

(iv) SRC membership

It was noted that John Carne and John Bell would finish their service on SRC this year.  John Bell serves on a number of scrutiny groups; these need reviewing in any case.

It was noted that the job description for the Assistant Secretary of the Conference gives him responsibility for servicing SRC; he will therefore need to consult with the General Secretary about his attendance.  

(v)
SRC representatives to the Council

An e-mail will be sent to members of SRC about this, so that those members who were not present could also be consulted.

08.3.16
Team Focus update [SRC/08/46]

David Deeks presented SRC/08/46.  SRC noted paragraph 1.3 which set out the interim arrangements for areas of work which are being located in the new Personnel Office.  Concern was expressed about the risk of losing expertise in these areas at the same time as the structures are changing.  It is hoped that putting these interim arrangements in place will minimise that risk.  Paragraph 1.4 formally registers the timetable in the worst-case scenario. This will need revisiting at the September meeting.  It was noted that there is concern about this process in churches and circuits and that SRC will need to be supportive of it at Conference.  

Paragraph 1.6, which set 30 September as the date on which formal notices of redundancy are to be issued to staff who have not been redeployed, was noted.  It was noted that those responsible for the management of the Team may decide to make appropriate payments to people in lieu of their working out their notice period.  

Paragraph 1.8 referred to the ecumenical review and asked SRC what should be reported to the Conference.  It was agreed that this should consist of what the Council decided should happen next in terms of the vision for ecumenical work for the whole church.

There was a discussion about the proposal set out in 2.1 that members of the Staff Association should not be official representatives of a union.  It was agreed to endorse paragraph 2.1 in the short term, given that there is to be a review of the Staff Association (set out in paragraph 2.2).

It was noted that the Borders and Immigration Agency is now the Border Agency.

As noted in paragraph 2.4, David Deeks was given the authority to develop further Standing Order changes as may prove necessary in the coming weeks, in consultation with the Chair of SRC.

Ken Wales and the SRC paid tribute to the work and commitment of members of JSG over the past few years.

08.3.17
DDEs and Manses [SRC/08/47]

Ken Howcroft introduced SRC/08/47, which restates and develops existing policy.  The appendix indicates work that needs to be done in this area.  There are complications with appointments which are in the control of the church, in terms of whether they are open to lay and ordained people and also with connexional appointments.  This needs reviewing and will need to be on a future agenda. 

08.3.18
Legal action to protect reputation

David Gamble introduced a confidential matter and the committee advised on lines of action.

08.3.19
Governance Scrutiny


(i)
Westminster College Oxford Trust Ltd [SRC/08/48]

The way forward as set out in SRC/08/48 was approved.  It was noted that it would be helpful if a coherent strategy with Roehampton could be developed.

(ii)
Manchester Central Buildings [SRC/08/49]

SRC/08/49 was noted.

(iii)
Report of the FWM Governance Group [SRC/08/50]

Ron Calver noted that there were some problems with the figures quoted in SRC/08/50, and he agreed to take this up.  The report was noted.

(iv)
Wesley College Bristol [SRC/08/51]

The Chair of the Bristol District had asked whether the proposed review needed to take place now, but the cost of not undertaking it now is too great.  SRC had approved transitional funding but there was a question over the level of this (the paper which was agreed indicated that it would be £10,000 for 2008/09).  SRC felt that this should probably be £100,000 but it was agreed to check the original papers and the rationale behind the figure.

DGD also reported to SRC that Wesley College Bristol is subject to a large but disputed Ratings claim, on which connexional lawyers are advising

(v)
Aldersgate Memorial Trust – Standing Order revision?

It was asked whether the Standing Order should be revised so that there was a smaller group of trustees.  This was agreed.

(vi) Provision for presbyter with impairment

David Deeks reported that, as an outcome of the Presbyters and Deacons with Impairments report, there had been a case which had necessitated the purchase of a manse.  This was noted as a concern in terms of the limited resources available.

(vii) MDO Centre: Managing Trusteeship

The MDO Committee is going to cease to exist now that it has merged with the Ordained Ministries Committee.  There will still need to be a trustee body for the MDO Centre.  A report to enact this change will be circulated.

(viii) Methodist Council appointees to the Governing Body of the York Institute

The York Institute is now coming under the oversight of the Methodist Council.  The proposal is that Stephen Burgess is one of the Council appointees to the governing body; David Deeks will consult about who the second one should be.

08.3.20
Confidential Matters 
08.3.21 Dates of future Council meetings

A concern has been raised that the February 2009 Council dates fall in half term.  It was agreed that alternatives will be considered to see whether this can be changed.

Thanks were expressed to John Bell, attending his last SRC meeting.

